MARCH TOWN COUNCIL.

Minutes of the Meeting of March Town Council held on 7th April 2014 in The Skoulding Suite at March Town Hall commencing at 7.15pm.

Present
Councillor
A Pugh

Town Mayor





CC Owen

Deputy Town Mayor


Councillors
MJ Cornwell

S Count




SR Court

J French



BM Keane

GD Philpott




MW Purser
  
TEW Quince




RF Skoulding         



Cambs County Councillor

J Clark



Town Clerk



C Lemmon



Assistant Town Clerk


GSD Wilkinson




Public




None


1

Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillor George.
2

Presentation by H & C Architects re 38-40 High Street, March
Since Councillor Skoulding owns property adjacent to this site, he declared a prejudicial interest and left the room for the entirety of this agenda item.

Nigel & Kim Husband of H & C Architects, acting on behalf of Shaw Associates who are the owners of 38-40 High Street (the former Minstrelz building), presented revised plans for the development of this site. 
Points raised were as follows:
a) As a preamble, the history of the site was summarized.

b) The current approved scheme for the site provides for four flats, two maisonettes and four houses.

c) The new scheme, as with the previous one, provides for no car parking.

d) The new scheme retains the four flats in the original listed part of the building, the two maisonettes are replaced with three, and the four houses become eight flats.

A discussion session ensued whereby Councillors were given the opportunity to make comments about the revised scheme and offer their thoughts on how the scheme could be improved further. 

Following their presentation, Nigel & Kim Husband were thanked by the Mayor and left the meeting at 7.45pm.

3

Planning Applications

Because of their positions on the Fenland District Council Planning and Development Committee and their commitment to Paragraph 28 of the Fenland District Council Code of Conduct, Councillors Keane, Owen and Quince declared personal interests and took no part in the discussions relating to planning matters.

It was also noted that due to their involvement in the building industry, Councillors Count, Purser and Skoulding would not take part in any discussions relating to planning issues.

Councillor Skoulding left the room for the entirety of this agenda item.

It was agreed that three additional planning applications would be discussed.

Application


Name and address of applicant, details of application,

Number
and recommendation of March Town Council.

F/YR14/0159/F

Mr R Spies, 86 The Avenue, March.





Conversion of loft to living accommodation including 



insertion of dormer window and roof lights to side 




elevations of existing dwelling.





S/a.

Received: 19 March 2014.





Consultation Date: 17 March 2014.





Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0164/TRCA

Mr J Harpham, 3 Mill Hill Lane, March.





Works to 1 Sycamore tree and 1 Ash tree within a 




conservation area.





Oak Tree Cottage, 66 West End, March.
Received: 19 March 2014.





Consultation Date: 17 March 2014.





Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0195/F

Mr C Creevy, 96 Foxglove Way, March.

Erection of a detached double garage to existing dwelling.





S/a.

Received: 31 March 2014.





Consultation Date: 28 March 2014.




Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0199/F

Mr R Gramantas, 6B Station Road, March.





Change of use from shop to community centre/club.





S/a.

Received: 31 March 2014.





Consultation Date: 28 March 2014.

Recommend refusal due to overlooking and community impact on adjacent properties.
F/YR14/0206/F

Mr W Barry, 14 Wherry Close, March.

Erection of a single-storey extension to existing building (retrospective).





The Hall, 85 West End, March.

Received: 4 April 2014.





Consultation Date: 1 April 2014.





Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0209/F

Mr B Skoulding, Marwick House, Station Road, March.





Change of use of first-floor to 3-bed flat.




3 Station Approach, March.
Received: 4 April 2014.





Consultation Date: 1 April 2014.





Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0218/F

Mr L Johnson, c/o Agent.
Erection of a 2-storey rear extension and porch to side of existing building.





38 New Park, March.

Received: 7 April 2014.





Consultation Date: 2 April 2014.





Recommend approval.
4

Street Naming and Numbering – Gaul Road
It was noted that the Housing Association were not keen on the previous names suggested by this Council, and which were as follows:
Watts Way and Current Close.

It has subsequently been put forward by the Association that it would prefer the choice to be made from the following names:

Hornbeam Close, Holly Close, Laurel Close and Apple Blossom Close.

It was agreed that the following two names should be suggested:
Hornbeam Close (as shown above).

Damson Drive (as it was felt that the other three names shown above were too similar to names already in use).

5

Public Participation
Since nobody had given the requisite notice to the Clerk to enable them to address the meeting, no public participation took place.
6

Police Update
Since no police were available to attend the meeting, a written report had been e-mailed to all Councillors earlier in the day.
7

Minutes of Meetings

The following Minutes were agreed and signed by the Mayor: 

Main Council Meeting of 3rd March 2014.

Planning Sub-Committee Meeting of 17th March 2014.

8

Matters Arising

Re Main Council Meeting of 3rd March 2014:

Minute 182 / 166:
It was reported that meetings had taken place with the Neale-Wade Academy, Young People March and the March Society to further the consultation process in regard to producing our Neighbourhood Plan. It was noted that a meeting had also been arranged with the Chamber of Commerce on 14th April 2014. Minutes of all these meetings will be forwarded to Derek McKenzie at the earliest opportunity to enable the additional information to be incorporated into the initial Draft Plan.
Minute 182 / 169 / 153:
The Clerk reported that he had e-mailed Alan Melton (with a copy to Rob Bridge) on 4th March 2014 to request funding for Wimblington Road street lighting. A reminder was forwarded on 2nd April 2014, but no response has yet been received.


It was unanimously agreed that the Clerk should raise a complaint with FDC under the 3C’s procedure.

Minute 182 / 170:
A 30mph speed limit in Gaul Road will automatically be instituted when the new street lighting is installed.

Minute 185:
The Clerk reported that he had e-mailed Trevor Watson (with copies to Paul Medd and Alan Melton) on 4th March 2014 to request that the War Memorial be cleaned. No response has yet been received.


It was unanimously agreed that the Clerk should raise a complaint with FDC under the 3C’s procedure.

Minute 186:
The Clerk reported that he had e-mailed Trevor Watson (with copies to Paul Medd and Alan Melton) on 4th March 2014 to highlight the state of the “old mans” shelter, the conditions to the rear of the Chilli Hut and the broken cycle barrier at Wigstones Bridge. No response has yet been received, but Councillor Skoulding reported that he had arranged for the rubbish to the rear of the Chilli Hut to be cleared.

It was unanimously agreed that the Clerk should raise a complaint with FDC under the 3C’s procedure.

Minute 186:
It has been established, via Bob Ollier, that car parking on the public open space in Suffolk Way will be monitored on a regular basis to ascertain the extent of the problem.
9

Grass Verge Cutting
Quotes for the “Westry” Grass Cutting Contract were received from the following firms:
CGM Landscapes, Bourne

£780 + VAT per annum for 5 cuts





(£156 + VAT per cut).

The Landscape Group, March

£1,120 + VAT per annum for 8 cuts





(£140 + VAT per cut).

C Owen, Benwick


£2,400 + VAT per annum for 6 cuts





(£400 + VAT per cut).

It was unanimously agreed that CGM Landscapes should be awarded the contract on the terms stated.

10

Proposed Christmas Market: 7th December 2014
Councillors discussed the e-mail received from Phil Hughes (FDC Head of Leisure Services) dated 21st March 2014.
It was proposed by Councillor Philpott, and seconded by Councillor French, with all in favour, that £3,000 be awarded to this project provided that it was organised in a similar way to the St Georges Fayre. In essence, this means that March Town Councillors will have the opportunity to sit on the Organising Committee.
11

Cambridgeshire County Council Update
Councillor Count provided the following updates:
a) Martin Curtis is stepping down as Leader in May 2014.
b) The Committee system will replace the Cabinet system in May 2014.

c) The A14 consultation commenced today.

d) An Economic Benefits Study regarding the Bramley Line has now been undertaken and shows a positive result.

e) The guided bus route problems are currently being negotiated.

f) Discussions regarding improvements to the A47 are commencing.

g) The LHI Scheme presented by March Town Council topped the polls and was very well received. Consideration should be given in future years to additional applications.

h) The solar studs installed in the Tesco and Robingoodfellows Lane areas have been a great success.

i) The yellow lining due to be installed to the north of the Station Road level crossing is imminent. 

12

Fenland District Council Update
Councillor Owen stated that there was nothing to report.
13

Schedule of Accounts

The Schedule of Accounts, as circulated, was agreed. 

Prior to Councillors departing, they were reminded that the Annual Assembly is due to take place on Monday 28th April 2014, and were requested to arrive by 7pm with their robes to take part in the annual Council photograph.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.05pm

Councillor CC Owen    ………………………………………..    12th May 2014.

Mayor of March.
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